Present:

Councillor Michael Murphy, Mayor

Councillor Pat English Councillor Siobhán Ambrose Councillor John Fitzgerald Councillor Richie Molloy Councillor Niall P. Dennehy

In Attendance:

Mr. Jonathan Cooney, A/ Director of Services

Ms. Carol Creighton, District Administrator

Mr. James Murray, Senior Engineer Ms. Nicola Keating, District Engineer Ms. Emma Ryan, Executive Engineer

Ms. Mary Irwin, Staff Officer

Also in Attendance: Mr. Denis Holland, Senior Engineer, Environment & Climate Action

Mr. Fergal Condon, Administrative Officer, Env. & Climate Action

Mr. Fran Igoe, Regional Co-ordinator, LAWPRO

Ms. Margaret Morrissey, Senior Community Water Officer, LAWPRO

Prior to the commencement of the Meeting, a minute silence was observed in memory of the late Ted Boyle RIP former Councillor and Mayor of Clonmel who passed away on Friday, 20th September, 2024.

1.1 Zoom Protocol

The Mayor noted that there was nobody in attendance on Zoom

2.1 Disclosures and/or Conflicts of Interest

Ms. Carol Creighton, District Administrator informed the meeting that there were no conflicts of interest disclosed.

3.1 Minutes of Meeting held on 10th July 2024.

The minutes of the monthly meeting of Clonmel Borough District held on the 10th July, 2024, as presented, were proposed by Councillor Siobhán Ambrose, seconded by Councillor Richie Molloy and agreed by all.

4.1. Proposed taking in charge of Wood Crescent, Kilsheelan.

The taking in charge of Wood Crescent, Kilsheelan was proposed by Councillor Siobhán Ambrose, Seconded by Councillor Pat English and passed by Resolution of the Members. Councillor English noted that Tipperary County Council do not manage the sewerage and water network. James Murray stated that there is a Service Level Agreement in place between Tipperary County Council and Irish Water to manage water and sewerage elements of estates that are taken in charge.

5.1 Attendance of Representative from Directorate Environment & Climate Action

The Report, as circulated, with the Agenda was taken as read.

Queries raised by the Members were as follows:

- Members noted the €40,000 capital funding allocated for the upgrade of the entrance to the car park at St. Patrick's Cemetery and asked if relevant funding has been ringfenced in relation to any shortfall that may be incurred in these works.
- Councillor English welcomed the funding allocated under the Community Climate Action Fund and asked for the number of groups in Clonmel Borough District who received funding.
- In relation to the control of horses, Councillor English asked for an update on the number of reports received in the Clonmel Borough District Area.
- Councillor English noted the low number of fines issued under litter enforcement and queried the reason for this.
- Councillor English congratulated the 32 groups of over 700 volunteers who participated in the National Spring Clean in the Clonmel Borough District Area.
- Councillor English commented on the low number of household waste surveys carried out countywide and asked how the criteria for compliance is decided.
- Councillor Ambrose welcomed the funding allocated under the Community Climate Action Fund and asked if information has been received from the Department in relation to the rollout of phase 2 of this funding.
- In relation to the control of dogs, Councillor Ambrose highlighted the issue regarding the lack of a Dog Pound in the south of the County since the closure of the Council run Dog Pound in Kilsheelan and called for an alternative location to be sourced. Members concurred with Councillor Ambrose stating that distance wise Nenagh is too far away.
- In relation to litter enforcement, Councillor Ambrose asked if it was planned to use drones to monitor litter offences stating that this initiative has proved to be successful in other Local Authorities.
- Councillor Ambrose congratulated the schools in the Clonmel Borough District area who received awards under the Green Schools Initiative.
- Councillor Murphy asked if it was planned to extend the EV Charging Infrastructure in Clonmel Borough District and asked for an update on the number of EV Charging points located in the Borough District. He raised the issue regarding the ongoing problem with the EV Charging points located in Suir Island and asked that this mater be addressed as a matter of urgency.
- Councillor Fitzgerald asked if the Veterinary Surgeon used for euthanising dangerous dogs is still resident in Clonmel.
- Councillor Fitzgerald highlighted the issue with briars and brambles encroaching on the footpath from the roundabout at St. Patrick's Road to the Cemetery and asked that this be addressed.

Queries raised by the Members were responded to as follows:

- Denis Holland informed the meeting that the Environment and Climate Action Directorate will make every effort to make funding available for works at St. Patrick's Cemetery in 2025.
- In relation to the number of horse pick-ups in the Clonmel Borough District Area, Denis Holland will revert to Councillor English with same.
- In relation to the Dog Pound, Mr. Holland informed the Meeting that no complaints have been received from Groups such as the ISPCA indicating that the current service being provided is not adequate. He advised that this matter will be kept under review.

- Mr. Holland stated that he will liaise with the Roads Section in relation to plans to extend the EV Charging Infrastructure.
- In relation to litter enforcement, Mr. Holland stated that technology available in the public domain is used to help alleviate the issue. He stated that the use of drones would have significant GDPR implications and would welcome details from Councillor Ambrose in relation to the use of drones by other Local Authorities.
- Fergal Condon informed the meeting that 4 groups within the Clonmel Borough District Area received funding under the Climate Action Fund. He stated that a date has not been advised for the rollout of phase 2 of the funding.
- Mr. Condon stated that the Veterinary Surgeon is still in employment and responds to calls from the 2 Dog Wardens who are employed by Tipperary County Council. Fergal to circulate the contact details for the Dog Wardens to the Members.

The Mayor thanked Denis and Fergal for their attendance at the meeting.

5.2 Attendance of Representative from Directorate LAWPRO

The Report as circulated with the Agenda was taken as read. Fran Igoe also gave a presentation to the meeting. Mr. Igoe informed the members about the launch of the Water Action Plan 2024 which is Irelands roadmap to protect and restore our rivers, lakes, estuaries, coastal waters and groundwaters. He stated that the rivers within the Clonmel Borough District have been proposed as a priority area for action in the current Water Action Plan. In conclusion Mr. Igoe stated that there is a significant water quality challenge for Tipperary and that a multistakeholder approach to solutions is required. This will be achieved through community engagement and funding support which will allow communities to deliver positive actions for water quality. In Tipperary and Clonmel Borough District all eligible farmers are being encouraged to participate in the EIP and address any water quality issues and implement measures.

Queries raised by the Members were as follows:-

- Members concurred that it was regrettable to see such a significant decline in the Water Quality over the last 12 years.
- Councillor Murphy stated that he supported the retention of Nitrates Derogation and asked what impact did the reduction have.
- Councillor Fitzgerald welcomed the approach of reaching out to Centenary Co-Op and other Co-ops as a positive way to engage with the farming community.
- Councillor Fitzgerald expressed his concern regarding farmland located on floodplains and asked if there will be a provision made for raised buffer zones between waterways and farmland.
- Councillor English expressed concern over the high level of nitrates in the rivers which promote growth of weeds and foliage and asked for an update on the level of finance given to farmers to prevent this.
- Councillor Molloy stated that the rivers were cleaned on a regular basis in previous years and that this practice should be maintained.
- Councillor Ambrose asked for a comparison between Tipperary County Council and other Local Authorities in terms of water quality.
- Councillor Ambrose asked for an update on the process of allocating grants.
- Councillor Ambrose asked for an update on the legal process for non-compliance.
- Members complimented the LAWPRO Team on their work and wished them continued success going forward.

Queries raised by the Members were responded to as follows:

- Fran Igoe stated that the Dairy Section is of huge importance and support is given to all sectors to manage their operations successfully.
- Mr. Igoe accepted that it is challenging for farmers with farmland located near waterways and stated that LAWPRO will engage with farmers to work towards a sustainable model. He stated that he is very familiar with raised buffer zones and would encourage this.
- Mr. Igoe agreed that foliage was an issue in the waterways and solutions are being sought to resolve this issue.
- In relation to river cleaning, Mr. Igoe informed the members that they are developing case studies and working with the Planning Section to plan ahead.
- In relation to allocation of grant funding, Mr. Igoe informed the members that grant funding is allocated to the Landowner to carry out required measures.
- In relation to the query raised regarding non-compliance, Mr. Igoe stated that in relation to enforcement a supportive approach is adopted with every effort being made to ensure compliance.

The Mayor thanked Fran and Margaret for their attendance at the meeting.

6.1 Report of District Administrator

The District Administrator's Report was circulated to Members with the agenda.

Queries raised by the Members were as follows:

- Councillor English requested an update in relation to the Jimmy Keating's Site at Elm Park
- Councillor English asked for an update on security issues at the Sports Hub.
- Councillor English requested an update in relation to the finalisation of the Tree Strategy.
- Councillor English welcomed the appointment of the Contractor for the Suir Island Gardens and asked for a commencement date for the works.
- Councillor English asked if there was an update in relation to the proposed meeting with Minister Eamonn Ryan regarding the lack of progress on the N24 and the lack of a bypass for Clonmel.
- Councillor English asked for clarification on the location of the new Garda Station in relation to Kickham Plaza.
- Councillor English asked if progress has been made on the meeting to be arranged with the new Garda Superintendent, Members and Borough District Officials to discuss the ongoing anti-social behaviour in the town.
- Councillor English asked that consideration be given to the provision of public toilets on the outdoor space at Kickham Plaza.
- Councillor English asked for a timeframe for the completion of works on the outdoor performance space at Abbey Street Car Park.
- Councillor English asked for an update on the Marlfield Flood Alleviation Scheme.
- Councillor English asked for the timeframe involved in the turnaround of vacant houses in the Borough District.
- Councillor Ambrose welcomed the installation of the refuse bin at the Sports Hub and stated the need for more bins to be provided.
- Councillor Ambrose asked for an update on the provision of signage at the Sports Hub.

- Councillor Ambrose raised the issue regarding toilet facilities at the Sports Hub and asked if a mobile toilet similar to the one in use at Mulcahy Park could be provided as currently the toilet facilities at the Sports Hub are only operational when the Manager is on site.
- Councillor Ambrose asked for an update on the meeting to be arranged with the Minister for Justice in relation to the delay in the installation of CCTV in the town, as supported by all Members at the July Meeting,
- Councillor Ambrose asked if Thurles Town Council had been contacted with a view to obtaining information regarding the procedures to be put in place for sports clubs to offer their facilities for use by camper vans when festivals being held as these facilities were in use in Thurles during a recent festival.
- Councillor Ambrose asked if there was further engagement with TUS/LIT in relation to the provision of student accommodation.
- Councillor Fitzgerald requested that the plebiscite for the renaming of Ballyclerihan Village to Clerihan be progressed per his previous notice of motion.
- Councillor Dennehy asked if a reply had issued in relation to the letter submitted by registered post regarding the Clonmel & Environs Local Area Plan 2024 2030.
- Members thanked the District Administrator and Clonmel Borough District Staff for their assistance in organising the homecoming at the Kickham Plaza for Men's Double Sculls Bronze Medal Olympians Daire Lynch and Philip Doyle. They also expressed their thanks to staff for their involvement in the Mass of Remberance held recently at Kickham Plaza to mark the first anniversary of the tragic accident which took the lives of Zoey Coffey, Nicole Murphy, Luke and Grace McSweeney.
- Councillor Murphy asked if the works being undertaken at the Abbey Street Car Park will be completed within the specified timeframe.
- Councillor Murphy raised the issue regarding the absence of paid parking at the Mary Street Car Park highlighting the inability to get a parking space as cars being parked for the day and asked for an update on the timeframe involved for the maintenance work to be carried out on the barrier system.
- In relation to events being held on Kickham Plaza, Councillor Murphy expressed his concerns regarding the number of trading licences being issued for these events stating that he is very conscious of businesses operating within the vicinity offering similar items for sale.

Queries raised by the members were responded to as follows:

- In relation to the Jimmy Keating Site, the District Administrator stated that she has been in contact with the Housing Section who are progressing with same through the CPO process.
- The District Administrator informed the members that she will contact TUS to see if a coin operated system can be installed on one or two of the toilets at the Sports Hub.
- In relation to signage and bins at the Sports Hub, the District Administrator informed the members that TUS are currently working on the design for signage at their 3 campuses and will consult with Clonmel Borough District once the design is complete. A belly bin will be installed in the playground/skateboard area. The District Administrator to ask Tus/Sports Co-Ordinator to come to a meeting to give an update on the activities taking place in the Sports Complex.
- The District Administrator informed the members that security at the Sports Complex will be as initially agreed at contract stage.

- In relation to Suir Island Gardens, the District Administrator stated that Eamonn O'Connell, Executive Engineer is progressing this with the Contractor and that the Members will be notified when the Contracts are being signed.
- The District Administrator stated that she has not received an update on the meeting requested with Minister Eamonn Ryan but that she is aware that the other Municipal Districts together with the Plenary Council have also corresponded with the Ministers Office and she will follow up on same.
- The District Administrator informed the members that she will arrange a Community Safety Committee Meeting once the new structure of the Joint Policing Committee has been finalised.
- Regarding the construction works being undertaken at the Abbey Street Car Park, the
 District Administrator informed the members that the timeframe for completion of these
 works has been extended to the middle of November as a result of the delay in
 commencing the works.
- In relation to the Marlfield Flood Alleviation Scheme, Michael Scully, A/Senior Executive Engineer to be asked to attend the next meeting to give an update on same.
- The District Administrator stated that she will follow up with Thurles MD regarding the roll out of sports club facilities for use during Festivals. She stated that the Camper Van Site at Suir Island is proving to be a huge success.
- In relation to the plebiscite for the renaming of Ballyclerihan Village, the District Administrator informed the members that she will progress same.
- The District Administrator informed the members that trading licences are issued for events but local businesses are contacted prior to the event to get their expressions of interest for same.
- In relation to the installation of the CCTV, the District Administrator stated that she will forward a letter to the Minister for Justice but informed the members that Supt. Niall O'Connell, Inspector Declan Boland and the Clonmel Borough District Office are currently in touch with all points of contact within the Department of Justice and the Garda Commissioners Office to fast track the application.
- The District Administrator stated that correspondence had been received in the relation to the Local Area Plan which has been forwarded to the Planning Section to acknowledge.
- In relation to the issue raised regarding Mary Street Car Park, the District Engineer informed the members that the contractor who is appointed to carry out the works is waiting on a part and repairs should be carried out within the next week or two.
- The District Administrator to see if toilet facilities on the Plaza can be incorporated into the overall design for the Kickham Barracks Chapel.
- The District Administrator informed the members that the Garda Station to be constructed at the Kickham Barracks Site will be constructed per the original masterplan interlinking with the Plaza.
- In relation to the Tree Strategy, the District Administrator informed the members that the final draft will be brought to the October meeting for approval following the receipt of screening for Appropriate Assessment.

6.2 Report of District Engineer - Roads Programme

The District Engineer's report was circulated to Members with the agenda.

Queries raised by the Members were as follows:

- Councillor Fitzgerald requested that measures be put in place to highlight the need to reduce speed as you approach Poulmucka from Springmount. Members concurred with Councillor Fitzgerald on this matter.
- Councillor Fitzgerald asked that the overgrowth on the footpath at St. Patrick's Cemetery be addressed.
- Councillor Fitzgerald highlighted that the bulb on the lamppost near Dunnes Stores on the Davis Road needs replacing.
- Members requested an update on the provision of a bin in Rosegreen Village,
- Councillor Ambrose asked if the pedestrian crossing at Lisronagh will be funded under the Low-Cost Safety Scheme.
- Councillor Ambrose asked for an update on the installation of a drinking water refill machine and the provision of toilet facilities on the blueway.
- Members raised the issue regarding overgrown foliage on the by-pass and asked if letters can issue to the owners re: cutting of trees etc.
- Councillor English asked for a commencement date for the works at Rathronan Cross.
- Councillor English asked for an update on the reason the Clonmel to Marlfield Greenway Project is on hold.
- Councillor English asked for the timeframe involved for completion of works at Cashel Road under the Active Travel Scheme.
- Councillor English asked for a commencement date for resurfacing works on Queen Street.
- Councillor English requested an update on the installation of the speed ramps that have previously been approved.
- Councillor English asked for an update on the maintenance works to be carried out on the Streams by the OPW.
- Councillor English asked for an update on the road markings to be relined at Dunnes Stores, Oakville and Cashel Road.
- Councillor English asked if works can be carried out to the junction at the entrance to Wheatfield/Ballingarrane.
- Councillor Dennehy requested that the speed limit on the L2506 at Redmondstown just below Bulmers be reviewed. Members concurred with Councillor Dennehy on this matter.
- Councillor Molloy raised the issue regarding trees and foliage encroaching onto the footpaths where the 10 houses are located in Redmonstown and asked that this be addressed.
- Councillor Murphy asked that maintenance works be carried out at the Quaker Burial Ground at O'Neill Street as complaints have been received that it is overgrown.
- Councillor Murphy requested that the unfinished section of road on the Glenconnor Road be completed.
- Councillor Murphy asked for an update on the works to be carried out at Lus na Gréine to improve sightlines.
- Councillor Murphy requested an update on the laneways at Fairfields and no.'s 55 59 College Avenue as raised in previous Notices of Motion.
- Councillor Murphy raised the issue regarding the overgrown trees along the by-pass between the Cashel Road Roundabout and the Poppyfields and requested that maintenance works be carried out to resolve the issue.

 Councillor Murphy requested an update on the installation of speed ramps on the Coleville Road stating that previous works undertaken did not alleviate the issue and that speed is still a major concern at this location. Members concurred with Councillor Murphy on this.

Queries raised by the Members were responded to as follows:

- The District Engineer informed the members that the location at Poulmucka will be reviewed.
- The District Engineer stated that the issue regarding the lamp-post at Davis Road will be referred to the Roads Section for follow up.
- The District Engineer informed the members that at a meeting with Rosegreen Tidy Towns Group, it was agreed to reinstate the bin in Rosegreen with the same service as was previously provided. The matter is with the Rosegreen Tidy Towns Group to revert back with the signed form.
- The District Engineer stated that an application for Low-Cost Safety Scheme works at Lisronagh will be made.
- The District Engineer stated that the provision of toilet facilities on the Blueway was not feasible, however, she will look at the possibility of erecting distance signage indicating the nearest available toilets.
- Hedge-Cutting on the by-pass will commence in the next week or two with hedge-cutting notices being issued to landowners, where necessary.
- In relation to drainage works at Rathronan Cross, the District Engineer informed the meeting that quotations have been sought and a Contractor will be appointed in October.
- The District Engineer stated that she will follow up with Gillian Flynn on a completion date for the works being undertaken at Cashel Road under the Active Travel Scheme.
- In relation to the resurfacing works at Queen Street, the District Engineer stated that a Contractor has been appointed and works will commence shortly.
- The District Engineer informed the meeting that a quotation has been sought for the installation of raised platforms at Summerhill, Ard Fatima and Honeyview Estate.
- The District Engineer informed the meeting that an Environment Impact Assessment has to be carried out by the OPW before maintenance works can commence on the streams.
- The District Engineer stated that works are not required to be carried out to the junction at the entrance to Wheatfields/Ballingarrane as this issue can be overcome by driving to the roundabout during peak traffic.
- In relation to the query regarding the road marking at Dunnes Stores, Oakville and Cashel Road, the District Engineer stated that she will look at getting these markings refreshed. The TII to refresh lines at the N24 Roundabout.
- James Murray, Senior Engineer stated that speed limits at Redmondstown will be addressed when the National Speed Limit Review is being undertaken in 2025.
- In relation to the overgrowth on the footpaths in Redmondstown, the District Engineer stated that she will follow up on same.
- In relation to the issue regarding speed at Coleville Road, James Murray informed the members that solutions will be looked at under the Active Travel Works.
- The District Engineer informed the members that Clonmel Tidy Towns received a grant under the Burial Ground Grant Allocations for 2024 to maintain the Quaker Burial Ground and works were being carried out by the group.

- In relation to the works on the unfinished section of Glenconnor Road, the District Engineer stated that the Developer is to discuss with the Planning Section on this road.
- The District Engineer informed the meeting that Tree Surgeons have been appointed to carry out works on the trees at Lus na Gréine and that signs are in stock and will be erected to advise motorists to reduce speed.
- The District Engineer informed the meeting that she will follow up on repair works to be carried out in the Laneways at Fairfields and no.'s 55 59 College Avenue.
- In relation to the cutting of trees on the by-pass, the District Engineer stated that funding to be provided by the TII to carry out these works. A GeoApp Funding Application has been made but has not yet been approved by TII
- The District Engineer informed the meeting that the turnaround time on vacant houses is dependent on the level of works to be carried out.

6.3 Report of District Engineer - Housing Voids Programme

The Report was noted by the Members.

<u>Item 7.1 Chief Executive/Delegation Officers Orders – Period up to 20th September, 2024.</u> These were noted by the Members.

Items 8.1 to 8.9- Notice of Motion

Motion 2846 was proposed by Cllr. Michael Murphy

I refer to the triangular shaped crossing at the bottom of Parnell Street (immediately outside the Junction Cafe), and the confusion as to who has the right of way, pedestrians or traffic. Can the Council provide clarification in this regard, more importantly, that signage is erected to make it more easily identifiable as to who has right of way, and in so doing mitigate against a potential accident.

REPLY:

The crossing at the end of Parnell street is an uncontrolled crossing which is a standard type of pedestrian crossing. This means that the priority is given to vehicles and pedestrians must wait for the road to be clear before crossing. There is currently roadmarkings in place to advise pedestrians to look left/right before crossing. These roadmarkings will be refreshed and a review of advanced signage will be carried out.

Seconded by Councillor Pat English.

The reply to the motion was noted.

Motion 2853 was proposed by Cllr. Richie Molloy

That Clonmel Borough District replaces the bollard that has been damaged at the junction at Heywood Road / road to Rugby Club as this will prevent cars from turning right on to N24 as agreed by previous motions.

REPLY:-

The replacement of the bollard at the junction of the Heywood Road is on our list of works to be carried out.

Seconded by Councillor Siobhán Ambrose

The reply to the motion was noted.

Motion 2857 was proposed by Cllr. Michael Murphy

Following on from previous NOMs, that the Council install a speed ramp at Dromard Crescent, in particular between houses numbers 1 - 12. Real and genuine concern amongst resident that an accident is waiting to happen.

REPLY:-

A speed survey was carried out in Dromard Crescent in 2023 and there was no issue with speeding at this location. However, consideration will be given to designing and providing junction tightening and a raised pedestrian crossing at the crossing point from the cul de sac to the opposite footpath near the turn at No 1 Dromard Crescent. This will be subject to budget availability.

Seconded by Cllr. Siobhán Ambrose

Cllr. Murphy requested that a speed survey be carried out at this location again.

The reply to the motion was noted.

Motion 2862 was proposed by Cllr. John Fitzgerald

That this Council install ramps at Ballyclerihan Crescent, Clerihan village. On the initial section of the estate (older houses) as speeding incidents have been reported on through traffic.

REPLY:

A speed survey will be carried out at Ballyclerahan Crescent. Consideration will be given to designing and providing junction tightening and a raised pedestrian crossing at the entrance to the estate at the junction with the main road. This will be subject to budget availability.

Seconded by Cllr. Michael Murphy

The reply to the motion was noted.

Motion 2865 was proposed by Cllr. Richie Molloy

That Clonmel Borough District introduce an OAP rate for people using the Gym at Clonmel Swimming Pool.

REPLY:

All rates at Clonmel Swimming Pool are already subsidised. Any change to the pricing would be an Executive Function.

Seconded by Cllr. Pat English

The reply to the Motion was noted.

Motion 2868 was proposed by Cllr. Richie Molloy

That Clonmel Borough District fill in a number of pot holes on the western road in Clonmel before the winter season commences.

REPLY:

The Western Road has been added to our list of roads to be patched.

Seconded by Cllr. John Fitzgerald

The reply to the motion was noted.

Motion 2874 was proposed by Cllr. Siobhán Ambrose

In the interest of safety that the Council's roads team looks at upgrading the Junction at Ormonde Stores in Kilsheelan. This motion follows representations from concerned residents in the area following numerous recent accidents at this location.

REPLY:

The junction at Ormonde Stores is directly on the N76. Safety Improvement works were carried out at the junction in Kilsheelan to improve sightlines and visibility in 2015 and 2018. We will contact An Garda Siochana and the TII Road Safety Inspector to request the type and cause of any accidents that have occurred at this junction for review to ascertain what, if any, further works may be required.

Seconded by Cllr. Michael Murphy

The reply to the motion was noted.

Motion 2875 was proposed by Cllr. Siobhán Ambrose

That under the Council's 2025 roads programme that consideration is given for the re-surfacing of the final section of the road network in Ballingarrane housing estate.

REPLY:

This road is on the list of roads for consideration to be included in next year's Roadworks Programme. The prioritisation of roads selected for the Roads programme will be based on the PSCI condition rating of the roads.

Seconded by Cllr. Pat English.

The reply to the motion was noted.

Motion 2876 was proposed by Cllr. Siobhán Ambrose

That under the Council's 2025 roads programme that consideration is given for the re-surfacing of sections of the road network from the crossroads at St. Patrick's Well in Marlfield down to Loughtally

REPLY:

I am currently preparing the three year Restoration Improvement works programme. This road is on the list of roads for consideration to be included in the next three year RI Programme. The prioritisation of roads selected for the RI programme will be based on the PSCI condition rating of the roads.

Seconded by Cllr. Richie Molloy

The reply to the motion was noted.

Item 9.1 Correspondence

The correspondence as circulated with the Agenda was noted.

Item 10.1 Votes of Sympathy

A vote of sympathy was extended to Ms. Sinéad Carr, Chief Executive on the passing of her Mother, Mrs. Catherine Curley.

A vote of sympathy was extended to the Boyle Family on the passing of former Councillor and Mayor of Clonmel Ted Boyle.

A vote of congratulations was extended by the Members to: -

Olympian, Daire Lynch, Marlfield, Clonmel on his outstanding achievement of winning a bronze medal in the Men's Double Sculls Rowing along with his partner, Philip Doyle.

11.1 Any other Business

No other business was discussed.

Signed:

Mayor of Clonmel Borough District

Signed:

District Administrator

Dated: 16

16/10/24

Dated